Bassenthwaite Parish Council
Minutes of the Bassenthwaite Parish Council Meeting 

 held in the Parish Room, Bassenthwaite on Thursday 1st February 2018 at 7.30pm.
 Bass meeting 130    Draft minutes to be ratified at the March 2018 Parish Council Meeting
Councillors Present: J Stephens, S Langcake, N Harrop, J Mattinson, B James, K McMillan,

                                    K Armstrong & E Trafford.                                

  Also Present: E Clark (Clerk) & Mr & Mrs Calvert (Parishioners)        
1)  Apologies - Apologies for absence were received & accepted from Cllr Reb & Cllr Grainger (Allerdale Borough Councillor). 

2)  Minutes - Resolved – that the Chair sign the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 7th December 2017.   
3)  Public Participation – Mr & Mrs Calvert joined the meeting to voice their concerns with regards to the three planning applications on the agenda.  Firstly, they objected to planning application ref no. 7/2017/2340 – clubhouse & boat/water sports storage building, the grounds for their objection being the following relevant matters; a new visitor attraction will be created which will draw a significant number of additional visitors to what is currently a quiet undeveloped section of Bassenthwaite Lake Shore, it will have an adverse impact on those existing local businesses, from where will customers be drawn? The site for the proposed development is immediately adjacent to the only public access to the lakeshore in the Scarness area, so whether the facilities are open to all comers or restricted to the site only, there are local concerns about increased usage of this part of the lake shore and if this development is restricted to site only use who will police this?  An increase in visitors will lead to even more road traffic on the narrow and, at times, already congested approach roads to Scarness.  The application contains no provision for additional parking which will inevitably mean more examples of inconsiderate and inappropriate parking by visitors; double parking means no access for emergency vehicles if required.  The site would be within 50m on the boundary of an existing campsite which is operated under a restrictive covenant (camping confined to groups of children/young adults and adults looking after the youngsters) having a facility that will be likely to serve alcohol so close is surely inappropriate.  Two toilets within the building for such high numbers is inadequate, and at busy times will probably lead to visitors using unauthorised outside facilities.  This commercial development will destroy the tranquillity which is what existing visitors’ treasure.  The visual impact will be intrusive and dramatic; all existing buildings on the site are set well back from the lake shore and are wholly/partially screened from public view.  The proposed development when in use will inevitably be lit up like a Christmas tree and the dark skies will be ruined. It is understood that there are several other vacant pitches (covered by the existing planning consent) on the site so why don’t they occupy them with accommodation units? They cannot argue that they need this development to provide more revenue whilst they retain vacant pitches.  The development will be within the flood plain of the lake.  Bassenthwaite Lake is the least developed of all the large open waters in the Lake District, is a SSSI site & a World heritage Site.   

     Secondly, Mr & Mrs Calvert object to planning application ref nos.  7/2017/2348 & 7/2017/2349 – side barn to Dower House for the following reasons; the future viability of the residential community at Scarness is now threatened with being swamped by ever increasing commercialisation by the applicants.  In 2006, Scarness consisted of a total of 8 residential dwellings of which 2 were used for holiday accommodation, in 2018 there will, if the current application is approved, be 9 residential dwellings of which 7 will be in use as holiday accommodation.  LDNPA have a duty to encourage and maintain vibrant communities of permanent residents with a reasonable balance of holiday accommodation within the National Park, the last thing that the Scarness community needs now is additional commercial holiday accommodation.  The possibility of traditional farming returning to Dower House will be all but extinguished if this application is granted and therefore will have a significant negative impact on the features of ‘culture & heritage’ which are central to the granting of the World Heritage Status for the Lake District. The Old Stable Block which is adjacent to Dower House and belongs to the applicant has extant planning approval for change of use to a dwelling for local occupancy and is steadily becoming ever more derelict as the owners make no visible start on taking up that approval. There is no public transport to Scarness and the single track public roads giving access to Scarness are, at busy times, already overloaded by the daily ‘tidal flow’ of holiday traffic, an additional holiday unit will only add to this periodic and already unsatisfactory overcrowding of the local lanes.   The historic features would be more appropriately retained in their existing architectural context, to incorporate important features from a Coach House into a holiday accommodation unit will destroy their historical and architectural context into an interesting ornament.

     Mr & Mrs Calvert left the meeting – 8.05pm.                     
     At the Chairman’s request item 11) Planning was brought forward to this point;

     App Ref No: 7/2017/2340 – the council unanimously agreed to ‘object’ to this application for the following reasons; it is in a flood area, very obtrusive from anywhere that the Scarness site can be seen, it will be bigger & higher than what was there previously, it will make the site more commercial, intrude on the peacefulness of the lake and there will be increased passing traffic on the footpath.

   App Ref Nos:  7/2017/2348 & 7/2017/2349 – the council unanimously agreed to ‘object’ to the applications as they stood, however, if a Local Occupancy Clause was implemented they would have ‘no objection’ to the applications.    
 4) Requests for Dispensations - There were no requests for dispensations.

 5) Declaration of Interests – There were no declarations of interest.

 6) Cumbria Constabulary – PCSO 5356 Smith was not present at the meeting but forwarded the following update email; the next 10 week Parish Council Engagement Meeting is to be held on Tuesday 27th March 2018 at 7.30pm at Cockermouth Police Station. 
  7) Chairman’s Announcements
a) Some sporting events, on behalf of, & under the umbrella of the Keswick Mountain Festival are to be held over the Keswick Mountain Festival weekend of 9th - 10th June 2018. These include a non-competitive ‘sportive’ cycling event and two triathlon events. The course of the Sportive and/or Triathlon event will pass through the parish on public roads. Whilst it is anticipated that there will be no significant impacts, and there are certainly no planned road closures etc.  Parish Councillors and residents need to be aware of the event in advance.

b) Electricity North West are currently consulting and they welcome everyone’s views whether they are already involved in community or local energy or are just interested.  The consultation document should take about 15-20 minutes to read and there are eight questions to answer. Deadline to respond 23rd February 2018, see www.enwl.co.uk/communityandlocalenergy.

c) An email from connecting Cumbria advises that Superfast fibre broadband has now been      delivered to another new area of Cumbria, with the upgrade of another cabinet in Bassenthwaite. Up to 99 premises should be able to access improved broadband speeds.
d) Bassenthwaite School has now converted to academy status and is now part of Keswick School Multi Academy Trust. 
8)  Payment of Accounts – the following payments were considered & approved for payment;             

  (a)  The Great North Air Ambulance

£  25.00
  (b)  ISS – re-issue of lost cheque
             £177.36

  9) Financial Report - The balance as at the 31st of January 2018 is £16777.05 on all three PC accounts – Approved.   The bank reconciliation as at the 31st January 2018 – Approved.
  10) Grass Cutting Tender – to be advertised on the parish noticeboards, Binsey Link & website.  Cutting of the grass (strimmed & blown off) every two weeks on The Green & up Back Hill (parish land).  The clerk advised that currently one tender had been received.  
   11) Planning  - discussed at item 3 
   a)  App Ref No: 7/2017/2340 – Removal of 2 no holiday caravans and erection of clubhouse and boat/water sports storage building – Bassenthwaite Lakeside Lodges.

   b)  App Ref No:  7/2017/2348 & 7/2017/2349 – Change of use and refurbishment of existing traditional barn to 1 no. holiday let unit (Use classification C3) – Side barn adjacent to Dower House, Bassenthwaite.  
    12) Highways – it was questioned why The Orchard had been resurfaced when there were other roads like Beck Edge, Highside, Winding Gate & Park Wood that were in desperate need of being repaired.  The reflector posts are now in place on the Green and the drain across the Green has been rodded with the report that there was no obstruction. The other side of Ouse Bridge needs to be repaired correctly and a suitable pipe installed at Scarness to resolve the ongoing flooding issue. Between North Row End and the Bassenfell entrance water is running onto the road which is hazardous when it freezes.       
   13) Reports – no reports received from councillors attending meetings of other organisations.
   14) Cast Iron Fingerpost at the Chapel – a restoration estimate from Mr Terry Moore for £990.00 was received by the council. Following an advert in the Binsey Link, a couple of parishioners had offered to contribute a donation towards the refurbishment costs.  It was agreed that permission be sought from highways to carry out the work and the United Utilities legacy be looked into for possible funding.  It was unanimously approved that Mr Moore restore the signpost and he also be asked to estimate for the restoration of the Scarness & North Row End posts.  Clerk to update parishioners.    

   15) United Utilities Pipeline Legacy & Tree Fund – a suggestion from a parishioner for a cycle/walk path from the castle Inn to Keswick was received, but it was agreed that due to the stipulations of the fund the idea would not be feasible.  The question of funding for the refurbishment of the parishes heritage cast iron signs and tree rejuvenation on the Green to be queried with the fund administrator. 
  16) Hearse House – it was noted that an offer of £78,000 for the Church Room & Hearse House had now been withdrawn.
  17) Items for next Agenda - new items to be with the clerk by Wednesday the 21st of February 2018.
  18) Date of Next Meeting – it was noted that the next meeting of the Parish Council would be on Thursday the 1st of March 2018.   
                                         The chair closed the meeting at 9.25pm. 
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